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15th July 2020 
 

Plans for September 

 
Dear Parent / Carer, 
 
We have carefully considered how we wish to proceed in September and are now in a position 
to share these plans with you. Naturally, all of these plans are subject to change should we 
need to respond to any changes in government guidance which may be issued. 
 
Common questions which schools are being asked are listed below along with the response 
which is specific to our school. Before reading these, I’d like to draw your attention to the 
following statement within the government’s guidance: 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Taking this into account, please be assured that the school’s leaders have considered every 
aspect of our plan with the aim of doing what is right for St Leonard’s in terms of its building 
and grounds, as well as its community of learners, educators and families. 
 
When will the school term begin? 
As mentioned previously, parent conferencing will take place from the 2nd – 4th September. 
The first day of term for pupils in Years 1- 6 will be Monday 7th September. Parents of 
children starting in Reception will be contacted individually for their child’s start date. Nursery 
will begin on Monday 21st September. 
 
Will there be a staggered start to the school day? 
No. We will operate the rolling start we operated previously. Gate 1 will open from 08:30. The 

school’s doors will open at 08:40. Children must be in their classroom for 08:55. We consider 
the risk posed by traffic on Mitcham Lane to be greater for children than the transmission of the 
virus. With 197 of our population being made up from siblings, having a staggered start would 
create more problems than it would solve. 
 

“There cannot be a ‘one-size-fits-all’ approach where the system of controls describes 
every scenario. School leaders will be best placed to understand the needs of their 
schools and communities, and to make informed judgments about how to balance 
delivering a broad and balanced curriculum with the measures needed to manage risk.” 
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Will there be a staggered end to the day? 
As usual, infants will finish at 3:15pm and juniors at 3:20pm. However, this practice may be 
amended should extra controls be required. 
 
Should face coverings be worn? 
The wearing of face coverings is currently at the discretion of the individual. However, we 
would ask that all adults are in possession of a face covering when on site so that they 
can be used should social distancing be difficult to maintain, particularly at the end of 
the day. This guidance may well have changed by September. Children will not need a 

face covering for use within the building, in accordance with the government’s guidance.  
 
Will temperatures be taken prior to children entering school? 
No – in accordance with the government’s guidance. However, please do not bring your child 

to school if they have a temperature. 
 
What additional controls will be in place for parents and carers? 
The purpose of any control is clear: to keep everyone as safe and reassured as possible. 
Parents and carers will not be able to enter the building, as the greatest risk of spreading 
the virus remains via adult transmission. We would respectfully ask that parents respond 
quickly to direction from school staff so that the fewest possible number of adults are on site at 
any one time. Please do not stop for conversations with other parents and carers within the 
school or by its gates, particularly at the end of the day. Parents may make queries at the 
school office but the screen may remain closed during conversations. 
 
In the early days of term, there may be additional controls introduced such as specific drop off 
points within the playground. This situation will be kept under review. 
 
Will my child be placed in a bubble? 
It is important that we try to minimise the risk of transmitting the virus. This means that we 
need to do what we can to isolate groups. However, with 197 siblings, it is clear that the class 
bubble strategy would be ineffective at St Leonard’s. As such, we will divide the school into 
four areas based on their location within the school.  
 
 
 

 
 

 

Area 1 – Nursery (self-contained and isolated) 
Area 2 - Reception & Year 1 (2016 building ground floor) 
Area 3 – Years 2, 3 & 4 (2016 building upper floor) 
Area 4 – Years 5 & 6 (1968 building) 
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These areas have been created on the understanding that, with all pupils back, it is not 
possible to prevent children from these classes coming into contact with each other as they 
share key facilities. Also, if we had more groups we would be serving lunch all day! 
 
Will there be additional controls within the classroom? 

All staff have been consulted regarding matters of health and safety. They are also aware of 
advice contained within the government’s guidance in relation to matters such as seating and 
placement of furniture. Teachers may decide to adapt certain aspects of their provision in 
response to the latest guidance.  
 
What hygiene measures are in place? 

Hand sanitising stations are in all classrooms and in other key areas. Children will be 
encouraged to clean their hands regularly. 
 
The school has increased the number of cleaning hours and an additional cleaner will be on 
site during the school day wiping down high risk surfaces such as doors. 
 
As well as the contracted daily cleaning, the school has bought a chemical fogging machine to 
use at the end of the school day. Early Years’ rooms will be fogged each day and other rooms 
will be treated on a rota basis. 
 
What if an adult or a child in school displays symptoms? 
In the event of someone showing symptoms of coronavirus, they will be isolated and required 
to leave the site at the earliest possible time. A test must be arranged. Should the test result 
prove positive, the entire school community would be informed. Pupils and adults from that 
area would have to isolate from school for 14 days. In this circumstance, teaching and learning 
would take place via Google Classrooms (information about this provision will be issued in 
September). 

 
What if a child or someone else in your household displays symptoms at home? 
It is vital that no one enters the school site who is either displaying symptoms or who lives with 
someone displaying symptoms. Please keep your child off school until a test has been carried 
out on the person affected and the result has been declared. In the event of a positive result, 
the child would need to remain absent from school for 14 days. 
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What will the curriculum look like for my child? 

As mentioned in an earlier update, it will be the children’s stamina rather than their knowledge 
that will have been most affected by their time away from school. Therefore, we have given 
very careful consideration to the sequence of learning and the level of stamina required. 
 
In English, we have adapted the teaching sequence so that children will begin by writing in 
genres that are shorter in their composition. We will build up to longer forms of writing such as 
stories as the autumn term progresses. 
 
In maths, we have completed a review of the teaching that has been missed. These elements 
will be prioritised in September. We will then be focusing on basic number and arithmetic 
rather than shape, space and measures for the rest of the autumn term. 
 
In IPC, the children will be starting the year with a whole school focus on how our brains work 
and how we can practise skills to help us become better learners. We will also look at ways to 
help our brains wake up by creating a stimulating learning environment.  We will explore how 
to facilitate the process through which the children are able to make connections with skills and 
knowledge learnt in previous years. This Brainwave unit will be creative, challenging, 
experiential and above all, fun and stimulating!  
 
The subsequent Unit of Learning for the rest of the term has a key foundation subject (not 
English, maths and science) as its focus. The learning will be cross-curricular where possible 
and the children will continue to develop new skills and acquire new knowledge as well as 
drawing from previous learning.  
 
We will have a particular focus on “International Learning,” which is a familiar aspect to the IPC 
learning process. This will provide a cultural balance within a historical context, celebrating the 
wealth of diversity within our school community and, indeed, globally.   
 
In response to the current extraordinary circumstances in which we find ourselves, there will 
also be an emphasis on the social and emotional aspects of learning, drawn from Jigsaw, our 
Personal, Social, Health and Economic whole-school programme. Each of the IPC Units of 
Learning offered to the children across the school this term will provide a vehicle for ensuring 
that the individual child’s well-being is being nurtured.   
 
The IPC outlines from Early Years through to Year 6 are included below. Thanks to Mrs 
Santoro for preparing these.  
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Will children be engaging in something specific to acknowledge the events of this year? 
Yes. We will be creating a time capsule containing evidence of how we’ve worked as a 
community during this pandemic. This will serve as a historical record for future children and 
staff at St Leonard’s. It will also be a great way of literally burying this year! 
 
Will the school be focusing on SATs for children in Years 2 & 6? 
No. In Year 2, the vast majority of judgments are made by looking at the child’s work and 

progress over the course of the year. In Year 6, the usual curriculum is structured in such a 
way that there is a generous amount of time allocated for revision of core learning prior to the 
SATs being taken. This amount of time will naturally be shorter in the coming year, but we do 
not expect the children to be unduly affected by this. Schools should not be focusing on 
preparing children for tests when they return in September. We will take a view on an 
individual basis as to whether it may be beneficial for a child to have some additional practice 
at home in the spring term and parents would be contacted directly.  
 
What support is the school able to offer families? 
Currently we are in partnership with School Food Matters’ who are providing healthy breakfast 
boxes in partnership with Guy’s and St. Thomas’ Charity for our eligible families. Please see 
below.  
 

Who are the breakfast boxes for? 

For any children and families, we believe are currently vulnerable. This will include: 
 Children eligible to Free School Meals (FSM) 
 Children from families with no recourse to public funds 

 Children from families eligible for Universal Credit 
 Children that we deem vulnerable to food insecurity at this time 

  
What is in the box? 

Each child will get the following items, which provides breakfast for two weeks: 
 10 fruit minimum (mixture)  
 24 Weetabix Biscuits 

 2L fresh Milk or alternative milk where needed 

 4 tins Low sugar, low salt baked beans 

 800g Wholemeal sliced bread 

 
We have made arrangements for this service to continue during the summer holiday so please 
check your parentmail. Also, if you know that you are going to be absent over the summer and 
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do not require a box, please email mgr@st-leonards.lambeth.sch.uk . If you would like your 
family to be considered for eligibility for these boxes, please also email the above address. 
 
As a school, we are particularly keen to support families who may be affected by job 
losses or other challenges caused by the effects of the pandemic. If you would like the 
school to make contact with people or agencies who can support you, please do not 
hesitate to contact a senior member of staff in confidence. 

 
Will there be breakfast club and Kids City? 

Having consulted with head teachers from all other local schools and with our staff, we will be 
offering breakfast club from Monday 7th September. We would ask that you only use this 
facility if absolutely necessary. Breakfast club is available for pupils from Reception through to 
Year 6. However, we advise parents of Reception children to only use this facility once their 
child has settled in their new class if possible. As yet, we do not know of Kids City’s plans. 
  
Finally… 
Whilst a lot of information is contained within this update, I’m sure that some will have other 
questions you’d like answers to. I would encourage you to ask these at the parent conferences 
taking place at the beginning of September and we will respond as quickly as possible. 
 
From an operational perspective, it has been the strangest school year. However, we’ve 
arrived at the end of it with our spirit intact. My thanks go to you for all that you have done to 
encourage your children in their home learning. You truly deserve a break and I hope that 
during the break, with the exception of encouraging your child to engage in reading for 
pleasure, you completely step back from the stresses of this year. 
 
I’m sure that you’ll wish to join me in thanking the incredible team of staff who serve your 
children. Their commitment and resilience has never wavered, their adaptability and skill has 
been mightily impressive and they truly represent the best of the teaching profession. No one 
deserves a break more than they do. 
 
I wish you all a relaxing summer. May we return refreshed and with enthusiasm in September. 
 
Kind regards, 
 
 
Mr Simon Jackson 
Head Teacher 
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